REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 4th May 2020 via Zoom

Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), D Rushbrook, S Pittam, R Holt, R Jenkins, C Mutten, T Davey, T Rednall, C Willimott and P Bagshaw, and the Parish Clerk C Dickson. CCllr B Iles, DCllr G Nurden and 6 members of the public were in attendance.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.

Housekeeping

The Chairman welcomed all participants to the first online meeting of Reedham Parish Council and confirmed that it is a formal Parish Council meeting to be held in the same manner as the ones normally held in the Village Hall, using the agenda published in advance.

The meeting is recorded for the benefit of the Clerk writing the minutes. 

Participants causing a nuisance may be removed.  

Those councillors with a pecuniary interest in an item on the agenda can be removed to the waiting room while the item is discussed.

Voting will be by a show of hands for, against or abstaining.  If there is some doubt then each councillor will be asked in turn for their vote preference.

Finance reports and payments for approval have been circulated in advance.

1-04) Apologies for Absence

M Edge (technology), Mr C Bradbury (another meeting).  Accepted.
2-04) Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

Cllr Mutten: items 5b, GNLP, and 10b, Permissive Path.
3-04)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
2nd March

Item 14-03) the first three sentences have been rewritten: 

There is a new single sided notice board outside The Ship.  Comments received that the bins look good.  The Clerk and Cllr Hale had a look at the Wherryman and it needs a bit of work. 

These were accepted by the Council.  The amended minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 2nd March 2020 were unanimously agreed to be a true record.  The minutes will be signed by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.
17th March

The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on the 17th March 2020 were agreed to be a true record, with 3 abstentions.  The minutes will be signed by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.
4-04)  Matters Arising

The Clerk has created a Reedham Parish Council Facebook page in order to be able to publicise the online meetings to a wider audience. 

The request for a new road name sign for Limpenhoe Road has been received by Broadland but they are currently not installing or repairing signs. However they are now aware and it will be looked into once the maintenance starts up again.
Public Participation
County Councillor Brian Iles: due to most officers working from home it is very difficult to contact people at Norfolk County Council to get answers to questions. Requests from parishioners (across all the Ward) have gone up 50%.  A lot are worried about money but the queries cover quite a few issues. If anyone has any problems contacting the Council please let Cllr Iles know and he will pursue it.
At the next Treasury meeting Cllr Iles will be asking who is paying for all these different loans and schemes.  Will there be an increase in the rates?  What is the thinking?  They have to to be paid for by someone so will try to find that out.
Issues I am contacted about include Highways, which is operating efficiently at the moment, but very little for Reedham at the moment.

District Councillor Grant Nurden:  these are unusual times. BDC held their first virtual meeting on the 1st April to agree an emergency committee which will enable the decision making process to continue as normal.  This committee will take on the delegated rolls of the main committees namely Cabinet, Audit, Planning and Licensing.  The other item on the agenda was to agree the calendar of meetings for the 2020/21 municipal year.  Things have changed rapidly since the announcement of lockdown and the need to convene a meeting of the emergency committee has not arisen yet.  The first virtual Planning meeting will be held on the 20th May and a virtual full Council meeting on the 21st May. The next Audit Committee meeting will be on the 25th June and will be held virtually unless the restrictions have been lifted.
BDC have agreed to a 6 month extension of the Permissive Path grant.
Help and assistance advice for residents and businesses can be found on the BDC website.  The District has been divided into Hubs with dedicated Officers to assist.  The Marshes and Brundall Wards have been combined into one Hub being led by Deborah Bailey-Murdent. Residents are encouraged to contact the Early Help Hub if they need urgent assistance.  

I have endeavoured to share any pertinent information from BDC or BDC colleagues with the Clerk.  And would like to thank the Council for all its work in keeping their residents safe.
Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury provided the following report: no play equipment safety inspections were carried out in April or May. All the play equipment and the tennis court have been taken out of use and barriered off due to the Coronavirus. All hall hire has been cancelled, also the much-needed fund-raising events, therefore there is no revenue income at present.  It is uncertain when the village hall will be reopening, there will be no Dog Show in June and it is not known if the annual July Village Fete will take place.

The Village Hall Stage School Adult Drama group would have staged their show this Saturday, 9th May, to celebrate the 75th VE day, also disappointingly cancelled.
In this unprecedented time we have used the opportunity to re-decorate the two dressing rooms near the stage, the Foyer, the Lounge and the kitchen.  We have held 2 online virtual Quiz Nights on Facebook and YouTube, and tonight our second virtual bingo will take place to provide alternative entertainment in people’s homes.

Our village hall is a community building and we are facing uncertain worrying times ahead, but we remain strong and we wish everyone to do the same.

Public
A member of the public asked if the ownership of the school field had been clarified.  CCllr Iles informed the meeting it has not yet.
5-04) Planning Applications

a) 20200709 - erection of 4 no. detached dwellings, parking and gardens at Thickthorns, 12 Church Road, NR13 3TY.  Permission in principle only. The Council agreed to support the application.
b) The Council agreed, with 1 vote against, to ratify the responses submitted to the GNLP consultation.  

c) Notice of approval received for BA/2020/0018/FUL - crest raise section of flood bank from approx. TG407015 to TG412017. Material sourced from local marsh & soke dykes, landward side of flood bank running parallel to the flood bank to the west of Red Mill.  Installation of a crossing to the east of Red Mill.

6-04) Information and Update by the Tree Warden

A report was received from the Tree Warden: Everything has sort of fallen by the wayside this last couple of months, but I can report that we received an order of fruit trees for the allotments, funded by Broadland DC towards the end of last year (c £350 pounds-worth, so a good ‘return’ on the £25 paid annually into the scheme by the parish). 
We also held a very successful regional meeting of the Tree Council last autumn, hosted by Reedham Village Hall, with thanks to Chris and his wife, and attended by people from as far afield as S Herts; and I was able to put some of my ideas forward into the national proposals for UK tree planting; specifically using the new disease resistant cultivars of elm to provide replacement tree cover as we start to lose ash.  It looks as though the Tree Council has adopted my idea and will take it forward for Government funding.  The short term delivery mechanism for this would be providing all parish councils with a free specimen of the new elm trees, selected as far as possible to match those lost from our landscape last century. 
I can also report that I now sit on the Broadland District Tree Wardens’ Committee.
The Clerk also received information from John Allaway regarding the maintenance of the Woodland Walk but as this isn’t urgent it has been deferred to the next meeting.
7-04) Update for the Allotments

Cllr Pittam gave an update.  He thanked Mr Richard Snowball, Chair of the Allotment Association for replying to his email so quickly this afternoon.  All the plots are currently taken although 2 are slightly untidy.  Cllr Pittam has relinquished his plot so from now on Mr Snowball will send any issues direct to the Clerk, who will in turn request a monthly update before each meeting.  Thanks were given to Cllr Pittam for his work on the Allotment Association.
8-04) To Receive an update from the PCC

Nothing is going on at the church at the moment due to the Coronavirus restrictions.  The bell ringers are also not allowed to practice.

9-04) Police Statistics

Sadly PC Ian Kennedy is moving on to pastures new so will not be the contact going forward. 

The Police.uk website is not currently giving crime statistics as they are concentrating on Coronavirus issues so there is nothing to report. 
10-04) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Speed Sensor

The sensor has not been moved for 2 months.  The battery has been changed to keep it recording but moving it is not urgent as the stats will not tell us very much due to the lack of traffic.  The Council suggested it be moved to Newtown to monitor traffic coming in to the village.  Cllr Pittam will action.  
b) Permissive Path

Mr Mike Fiske gave an update from the sub-committee.  The Broads Authority solicitors have verbally accepted reinstating the original wording to several parts of the Agreement put forward by Cllr Mutten.  We now have a form of words that all 3 parties can agree but we have not yet had the finalised document.  Birketts will be producing the bound copies.
The Council and Cllr Mutten agreed that the furniture required on the permissive path will be constructed out of recycled plastic.  The current contractors do not wish to quote for recycled plastic.  The Clerk will look for a contractor who can work with recycled plastic.
c) Neighbourhood Plan
All work has been suspended due to the restrictions on meetings.  The next stage was due to be a village consultation in conjunction with a questionnaire and it was agreed there was no point in sending out a questionnaire if the consultation could not take place.
11-04)  Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council that very little non Covid-19 correspondence had been received, and therefore had nothing to report apart from that the Post Office is reopening on Monday and Wednesday mornings 10am to 12pm.
12-04) Financial Matters

i. The Council ratified the decision to apply for a grant from NCF for the community response to Covid-19.  £1,000 was received.  The Council gave thanks to Cllr Davey for all the work she has put in to coordinating the community response.  17 people are being helped from 14 households for things like shopping, prescriptions and hospital visits.  There are 62 volunteer helpers which means the calls for assistance do not have to fall on a small number of people.
ii. The Clerk detailed the income received and expenditure for the month to 21st April 2020 (see below). This was agreed by the Council.

iii. The Council ratified the appointment of Pauline James as Internal Auditor.

iv. The payments made in March (see below) were ratified by the Council.

v. The payments made in April (see below) were ratified by the Council

vi. Payments presented for approval

Business Services at CAS Ltd - insurance renewal (3 year option agreed)
£     304.30
C Dickson - salary April 2020





£     301.75
HMRC - PAYE April 2020






£     105.19
Total   = 







            £     711.24
Allotment Account Payments

Norwich Diocesan Board of Finance Ltd - annual rent


£     265.00

Total









£     265.00

The Council agreed all the payments presented.
13-04) Items for the Next Agenda
Tree maintenance on the Woodland Walk

Permissive Path

No Parking signs on Riverside
2nd Limpenhoe Turning

Noticeboard
Pension costs

Public
A member of the public asked if the GNLP is still on track.  She was advised to contact Broadland or the GNLP team direct.
14-04) Time and Date of Next Meeting.

Monday 1st June 2020 at 7.30 pm unless an additional meeting is called.  Confirmation of whether this meeting will be held online or in the Village Hall will be published by the 25th May 2020.
The meeting finished at 20:28.
Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.4.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	
	

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	117.86
	117.86

	TRAINING
	
	
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	1,150.00
	1,150.00

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	222.49
	222.49

	NCC
	
	
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	477.63
	477.63

	GLASS & MISC
	581.24
	581.24
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	

	ADVERTISING
	
	
	
	RECYCLING
	37.50
	37.50

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	
	
	SECTION 137
	
	

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	148.00
	148.00

	GRASS CUTTING
	
	
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	

	TOTAL
	581.24
	581.24
	
	TOTAL
	2,153.48
	2,153.48

	NCF Community Grant
	1,000.00
	1,000.00
	
	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
	
	

	HMRC VAT
	
	
	
	VAT
	19.43
	19.43

	CIL Receipts
	
	
	
	CIL Expenditure
	
	

	S106
	
	
	
	S106
	
	

	TRANSFER
	
	
	
	TRANSFER
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.4.20
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.4.20
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	17,644.63
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	21,326.21
	

	INCOME
	581.24
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-2,172.91
	
	
	
	21,326.21
	

	
	16,052.96
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	295
	25.00
	

	TRANSFER
	0.00
	
	
	301
	1,860.00
	

	Community Grant
	1,000.00
	
	
	302
	2,564.00
	

	
	
	
	
	303
	257.49
	

	
	
	
	
	304
	148.00
	

	
	
	
	
	Add: unpresented receipt
	581.24
	

	BALANCE
	17,052.96
	
	
	BALANCE
	17,052.96
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.4.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	
	
	
	MAINTENANCE
	
	

	DEPOSIT
	
	
	
	RENT/DEPOSIT
	
	

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.4.20
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.4.20
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,409.89
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,409.89
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	add: unpresented deposit
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,409.89
	
	
	
	1,409.89
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Cash Assets:
	58,664.45
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BDC PARISH DEPOSIT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 1.4.2020

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	TRANSFERS
	
	
	
	TRANSFERS
	
	

	INTEREST
	
	
	
	BANK CHARGES
	
	

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.4.20
	
	
	 ACCOUNT
	AT 21.4.20
	

	BLANCE B/FWD
	40,201.60
	
	
	BDC ACCOUNT
	40,201.60
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	40,201.60
	
	
	
	40,201.60
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


Payments to be made by 31st March 2020

ITEMS TO BE CONSIDERED FOR PAYMENT

Collective Community Planning
Neighbourhood Plan consultancy
      360.00

Collective Community Planning
Neighbourhood Plan consultancy
   1,500.00

Groundworks

return of unused grant funding 2019/20

   2,564.00

TOTAL









£4,424.00

ITEMS TO BE CONSIDERED FOR PAYMENT APRIL 2020

Norfolk Association of Local Councils
annual subscription

      257.49

Reedham Community Association
room hire January & March 

      148.00

John Allaway

Woodland Walk tree works



   1,150.00

Indigo Waste

glass recycling Jan to Mar 2020


        45.00

C Dickson



March 2020 salary


      457.43

HMRC




PAYE March 2020


        20.20

C Dickson

expenses Mar

mileage
14.85







toner

67.54







stationery
  4.00







stamps

  8.40

        94.79

TOTAL









£2,172.91
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